[bookmark: _Hlk161218779]   Minutes of the Regular Meeting
of the Massachusetts Board of Elementary and Secondary Education
135 Santilli Highway
Everett, Massachusetts 02149   
Tuesday, June 18, 2024, 9:15 a.m. – 12:01 p.m.  


Members of the Board of Elementary and Secondary Education Present:   
Katherine Craven, Chair, Brookline  
Matthew Hills, Vice-Chair, Newton 
Ericka Fisher, Worcester 
Ela Gardiner, Wellesley, Student Member 
Farzana Mohamed, Newton (participated remotely)
Michael Moriarty, Holyoke 
Dálida Rocha, Worcester 
Mary Ann Stewart, Lexington 
Patrick Tutwiler, Secretary of Education, Andover  
Martin West, Newton  
 
Member of the Board of Elementary and Secondary Education Absent: 
Paymon Rouhanifard, Brookline 

Russell D. Johnston, Acting Commissioner of Elementary and Secondary Education 
 
******************************************************************************
Vice-Chair Hills called the meeting to order at 9:15 a.m., and members introduced themselves. He announced that today’s Board of Elementary and Secondary Education (Board/BESE) meeting, like all regular meetings of the Board, is being livestreamed and recorded. 

Statements from the Public

· Gerry Mroz addressed the Board on accountability systems, educational vision, and educator preparation.  
· Kahris McLaughlin addressed the Board on accountability systems and school improvement.
· Lew Finfer, Vocational Education Justice Coalition, addressed the Board on vocational school admissions.
· Dan French, Citizens for Public Schools, addressed the Board on vocational school admissions.
· Sky Kochenour, Center for Law and Education, addressed the Board on vocational school admissions.
· Paula Sterite addressed the Board on Everett Public Schools.



Comments from the Chair

Chair Craven thanked Vice-Chair Hills for opening the meeting while she was delayed in traffic; she explained she was coming from her child’s first-grade graduation event. She welcomed new student member Ioannis Asikis and noted that today is the last regular meeting for student member Ela Gardiner. Chair Craven thanked Member Gardiner and said she has been a great asset to the Board. 
The Chair spoke of the Monday evening June 17, 2024 special meeting, at which Dr. Thomas Kane presented and the Board discussed findings from the Education Recovery Scorecard. 
Chair Craven asked Member Moriarty to give a brief update on the Pandemic Recovery and Early Literacy Committee, which he chairs. Member Moriarty said the committee will meet again in July and he hopes to present its report and recommendations in September. Chair Craven noted other possible topics for future Board meetings include vocational school admissions and the work of various advisory councils.

Comments from the Secretary

Secretary Tutwiler welcomed new student member Ioannis Asikis and commended Member Gardiner for her service. He thanked the students, families, and educators of the Commonwealth for a successful school year. He noted many districts will be operating summer learning programs for students, and the Summer EBT program will help low-income families with school-aged children buy food when schools are closed for the summer. Secretary Tutwiler congratulated the 65 recipients of the Skills Capital grants. He said he looks forward to the upcoming joint meeting of the BESE and Board of Higher Education. The Secretary concluded by wishing everyone a happy Juneteenth tomorrow.

Comments from the Acting Commissioner

Acting Commissioner Johnston thanked Member Gardiner for her year of service and welcomed new student member Ioannis Asikis. He thanked the Board for engaging at the June 17th special meeting with Dr. Kane’s presentation on post-pandemic recovery in U.S. schools. Acting Commissioner Johnston briefly reviewed the presentation and discussion of the Education Recovery Scorecard. He said we have a sense of urgency about addressing disparities in student outcomes across racial/ethnic background and income levels, and this ongoing work is top-of-mind for him and the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education (DESE). He said he will keep the Board informed as we engage collaboratively with stakeholders to advance student learning.

Mitchell D. Chester Award

Acting Commissioner Johnston opened the presentation of the Mitchell D. Chester Award, which honors our revered commissioner who served from 2008 until his untimely passing in 2017. Acting Commissioner Johnston said we began this award in 2018 to recognize DESE staff who exemplify qualities that Mitchell Chester personified, including exemplary leadership skills, intellectual curiosity, courage and determination, a broad perspective driven by evidence and research, deep commitment to students and educational equity, mentorship, and kindness. He invited Maura Banta, former BESE Chair from 2008-2014, to speak on behalf of Commissioner Chester’s family and thanked Angela Sangeorge, Commissioner Chester’s wife, for being present today. 

Ms. Banta spoke of Commissioner Chester’s humanity and how his focus on students was at the heart of all his decisions and accomplishments. On behalf of his family, she thanked DESE for continuing this award to honor his memory. 

Acting Commissioner Johnston then presented the two Mitchell D. Chester awards, one for 2022 and one for 2023. The Acting Commissioner’s remarks are summarized here.

· Arabela Thomas, the 2022 Mitchell D. Chester Award recipient, is a Deputy General Counsel in DESE’s legal office. She exhibits qualities that Commissioner Chester personified. 
· Leadership and mentoring: Among other roles, Arabela leads and supervises a team of lawyers who focus on programs and services for students with disabilities and multilingual learners. She mentors the team and oversees their legal work, providing vital support to advance our mission.
· Intellectual curiosity: Arabela approaches novel, complex legal issues with great interest. She consistently dives in, conducts thorough research, thinks through the issue, and comes up with a legally sound approach that promotes our policy goals.
· Broad perspective, courage, and commitment to educational equity: Arabela’s personal experience informs her deep commitment to educational equity. She came to the U.S. as a child from Bosnia, learned English, helped her family navigate in a new country, and excelled in school. She knows firsthand that educational opportunities can transform lives for the better.
· Kindness: Arabela is a valued colleague who generously helps other staff, applying great people skills and common sense as well as brainpower and energy. 
Arabela Thomas is an exceptional public servant and a thoughtful legal advisor, widely respected within DESE and by our state and federal partners. She is a treasured colleague who advances our mission every day. I am pleased to award her the 2022 Mitchell D. Chester Award.  

· Charmie Curry, the 2023 Mitchell D. Chester Award recipient, is DESE’s Associate Commissioner leading the Statewide System of Support, working with a group of districts that was close to Commissioner Chester’s heart. She exhibits qualities that Commissioner Chester personified.
· Commitment to educational equity and steady focus on helping students succeed: Charmie sees to it that the Statewide System of Support truly addresses the needs of the students who need it most, while also addressing systemic root causes of the inequities that result in schools being identified as requiring assistance.
· Exemplary leadership skills: Charmie inspires the team in its work with districts and schools, leading to more positive outcomes for students. She constantly encourages her team to think about how they are centering equity in all discussions and decisions.
· Driven by data, evidence, and research as well as intellectual curiosity: Charmie has led the Statewide System of Support team in clarifying the model and theory of change and collecting progress monitoring data. She has brought research and practices from her postgraduate work to the center, enhancing support for districts and schools. She anchors the work in data, evidence, research, and ongoing analysis of results, bringing the team together monthly to review impact data and building a culture of intellectual curiosity.
Charmie Curry has had tremendous impact on our team’s work with districts and schools, leading to more positive outcomes for some of our state’s most historically resilient students. I am pleased to award her the 2023 Mitchell D. Chester Award.

Acting Commissioner Johnston and the Board congratulated Arabela Thomas and Charmie Curry on earning the Mitchell D. Chester Award. Chair Craven paused the meeting briefly for photos and then resumed the meeting at 10:15 a.m. She called for a motion and vote to approve the minutes of the May 21, 2024 regular meeting.
On a motion duly made and seconded, it was: 
 
VOTED: 	that the Board of Elementary and Secondary Education approve the minutes of the May 21, 2024 regular meeting. 
 
The vote, by roll call, was unanimous.

Update on Commissioner Search Process

Chair Craven said the procurement process to secure an executive search firm is continuing and at the next regular meeting she will update the Board. 
State Student Advisory Council End-of-Year Report for 2023-2024
Acting Commissioner Johnston said Ela Gardiner has served with distinction as the elected chair of the State Student Advisory Council (SSAC) and as a member of this Board. He invited her to present the SSAC’s end-of-year report. Member Gardiner presented on what the SSAC is and what it does, accomplishments of the year through four SSAC workgroups (college and career preparation; diversity, equity, and inclusion; sustainability; and health and wellness), and areas where the SSAC can improve. She responded to questions from BESE members, who commended the report and the energy and commitment that Member Gardiner has brought to her public service this year. Acting Commissioner Johnston said DESE takes student voice seriously and will continue advancing broad participation in the SSAC. Chair Craven thanked Member Gardiner for her presentation and wished her all the best in the future.
Schedule for Regular Board Meetings through June 2025
Chair Craven asked if members had any issues with the proposed meeting schedule for 2024-2025. With none being heard,


On a motion duly made and seconded, it was:
VOTED:  	that the Board of Elementary and Secondary Education approves the schedule of regular meetings through June 2025, as presented by Acting Commissioner Johnston. 
The vote, by roll call, was unanimous.
Update on DESE’s Educational Vision 

Acting Commissioner Johnston led off with a brief update on DESE’s Educational Vision and strategic updates, noting that since our May meeting, DESE published the second annual Catalog of Aligned Supports to schools and districts. He said at today’s meeting we are focusing on holistic supports for newly arrived students. 
Supports for Newly Arrived Homeless Students 
Acting Commissioner Johnston introduced the presentation and discussion on DESE’s actions to support districts that are experiencing an influx of newly arrived homeless students in connection with the emergency assistance shelter system. He welcomed the panelists: DESE’s Chief Schools Officer Komal Bhasin, Assistant Director of Student and Family Support Kristen McKinnon, Director of the Office of Language Acquisition Allison Balter, and Shelter System Operations Lead Anne Marie Stronach, joined by Salem Public Schools Superintendent Stephen Zrike and Ellen Wingard, Executive Director of Student Supports.
The DESE presenters gave an overview of collaboration among agencies and statewide organizations, existing and ongoing supports for students experiencing homelessness, funding for districts welcoming newly arrived students in the EA shelter system, new instructional supports for districts welcoming newly arrived students, and ongoing, tailored professional learning to help districts build their capacity. 
Salem Public Schools Superintendent Dr. Stephen Zrike and Ellen Wingard, Executive Director of Student Supports, then presented on how their district has worked to welcome newcomers. Dr. Zrike said this work is anchored by the district’s strategic plan and core values of belonging, equity, and opportunity. He described setting the tone and expectation that new families are an asset and he provided context about the emergency shelter system in Salem. Ms. Wingard described how the district and city mobilized teams, partnerships, communication structures, and an array of services to respond to the needs of students and their families. She said DESE’s ongoing support, both financial and operational, has been invaluable. 
The presenters responded to questions from Board members. Acting Commissioner Johnston said DESE aims to be ready to serve students in any community, engaging in creative problem-solving that is collaborative and student- and family-centered. Secretary Tutwiler thanked the team for their incredible work and commended districts that have stepped up to meet this challenge. Chair Craven thanked the panelists for all their work and a great presentation today.
Education Budget Update 
Acting Commissioner Johnston said the House and Senate have released their state spending recommendations for the upcoming fiscal year and the Board has received information about education items under our purview. He invited Senior Associate Commissioner/Chief Financial Officer Bill Bell to update the Board on the education budget outlook for FY25. Mr. Bell said the legislative conference committee is currently working on a final state budget to present to the Governor. He highlighted some education items detailed in the memo and responded to questions from members about state line items and about federal funding under ESSER. In response to a question from Chair Craven, Associate Commissioner Johnston said after engaging with stakeholders, he will come back to the Board in the fall about options for advancing student learning.

Chair Craven reminded members about the joint meeting to be held virtually with the Board of Higher Education on Thursday, June 20, 2024.

On a motion duly made and seconded, it was:

VOTED: 	that the Board of Elementary and Secondary Education adjourn the meeting at 12:01 p.m., subject to the call of the Chair.

The vote, by roll call, was unanimous.
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Russell D. Johnston
Acting Commissioner of Elementary and Secondary Education 
and Secretary to the Board 
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